Deals in the Dark Russian Corrosive Capital in Latin America

by Ruslan Stefanov and Martin Vladimirov



National Endowment for Democracy Supporting freedom around the world



ABOUT THE SHARP POWER AND DEMOCRATIC RESILIENCE SERIES

As globalization deepens integration between democracies and autocracies, the compromising effects of sharp power—which impairs free expression, neutralizes independent institutions, and distorts the political environment—have grown apparent across crucial sectors of open societies. The Sharp Power and Democratic Resilience series is an effort to systematically analyze the ways in which leading authoritarian regimes seek to manipulate the political landscape and censor independent expression within democratic settings, and to highlight potential civil society responses.

This initiative examines emerging issues in four crucial arenas relating to the integrity and vibrancy of democratic systems:

- Challenges to free expression and the integrity of the media and information space
- · Threats to intellectual inquiry
- Contestation over the principles that govern technology
- Leverage of state-driven capital for political and often corrosive purposes

The present era of authoritarian resurgence is taking place during a protracted global democratic downturn that has degraded the confidence of democracies. The leading authoritarians are challenging democracy at the level of ideas, principles, and standards, but only one side seems to be seriously competing in the contest.

Global interdependence has presented complications distinct from those of the Cold War era, which did not afford authoritarian regimes so many opportunities for action within democracies. At home, Beijing, Moscow, and others have used twentyfirst-century tools and tactics to reinvigorate censorship and manipulate the media and other independent institutions. Beyond their borders, they utilize educational and cultural initiatives, media outlets, think tanks, private sector initiatives, and other channels of engagement to influence the public sphere for their own purposes, refining their techniques along the way. Such actions increasingly shape intellectual inquiry and the integrity of the media space, as well as affect emerging technologies and the development of norms. Meanwhile, autocrats have utilized their largely hybrid state-capitalist systems to embed themselves in the commerce and economies of democracies in ways that were hardly conceivable in the past.

The new situation requires going beyond the necessary but insufficient tools of legislation, regulation, or other governmental solutions. Democracies possess a critical advantage that authoritarian systems do not—the creativity and solidarity of vibrant civil societies that can help safeguard institutions and reinforce democratic values. Thus, the papers in this series aim to contextualize the nature of sharp power, inventory key authoritarian efforts and domains, and illuminate ideas for non-governmental action that are essential to strengthening democratic resilience.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Ruslan Stefanov is director of the economic program at the Center for the Study of Democracy. He is co-director and coauthor of The Kremlin Playbook, a joint project initiated with the Center for Strategic and International Studies on Russia's economic footprint and influence in Europe. He is the knowledge and development coordinator of the Southeast European Leadership for Development and Integrity (SELDI.net), the largest regional civil society anticorruption network in the Western Balkans, Turkey, and the Eastern Neighborhood. He is a member of the Free Enterprise and Democracy Network and the Development Institute of the Center for International Private Enterprise, the Advisory Board of the Cluster for Research on the Informal Sector and Policy at the University of Sheffield Management School, and the International Association for Energy Economics.

Martin Vladimirov is a senior analyst at the Center for the Study of Democracy, where he focuses on energy security in Europe and the Balkans, the energy transition, alternative energy technologies, and the geopolitical dimensions of energy and financial markets, with a strong interest in Russian and Chinese economic influence in Europe and globally. He is coauthor of The Kremlin Playbook report series, which covers Russia's economic footprint and influence in Europe. He has worked as an energy analyst for The Oil and Gas Year, which produces in-depth overviews of the energy sectors of the major oil and gas producers around the world. He has also worked as an independent energy consultant on several projects for international oil companies in the GCC and MENA countries. He is also an affiliated expert at the European Geopolitical Forum in Brussels. Previously, he worked as an energy and economic analyst for CEE Market Watch, where he produced analyses of economic and energy issues in Iran, the Southern Caucasus, and Central Asia.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The International Forum for Democratic Studies would like to recognize R. Evan Ellis and María Baron for their valuable peer review, Tyler Roylance for his outstanding editorial support, and the contributions of Christopher Walker, Shanthi Kalathil, Jessica Ludwig, Cooper Hewell, Rachelle Faust, and others at the National Endowment for Democracy. The authors would also like to thank Susana Salazar Correia for her research assistance, and Cassandra Garrison, Rut Diamint, Hernán Alberro, and Vladimir Rouvinski for their important insights.

The Forum wishes to express its thanks to the Smith Richardson Foundation, which has provided critical financial support for this initiative.

The views expressed in this paper represent the opinions and analysis of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the National Endowment for Democracy or its staff.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Since the early 2000s, Russia's ability to wield state-owned and nominally private economic entities as political instruments has allowed it to achieve an outsized global influence.

Relying on a feedback loop of state-friendly business and political interests, the Kremlin has successfully pursued a strategy based on the strong fusion of economic and political power. It has used state-capture tactics to gain a foothold in strategic markets including energy, telecommunications, and banking, while its networks employ corrosive capital—opaque financial flows that undermine the rule of law and democratic governance in target countries.

This report analyzes Russian strategic corruption efforts relevant to two Latin American democracies—Argentina and Bolivia—with recurring governance challenges that are common to other states in the region. Although these countries do not represent the biggest share of Russia's economic footprint in Latin America, they illustrate the early stages of politically driven penetration by large investment initiatives from authoritarian states. Understanding the mechanisms and strategies linked to corrosive capital is an essential step toward detecting and preventing more comprehensive authoritarian influence.

Weaknesses in public governance and wider society are what make the strategies of authoritarian influence viable in Latin America and elsewhere. Addressing these vulnerabilities will require a range of interventions by civic, political, and other actors.

- Civil society groups in Bolivia and Argentina require more advanced means to conduct investigations into corporate ownership, foreign investments, and intergovernmental agreements involving Russia and China, in order to flag high-risk deals in which there is a risk of state capture.
- There is a need to create **regional NGO networks** focused on recurring state-capture vulnerabilities in Latin America to broaden awareness of the common loopholes that allow for the entry of corrosive capital and attempts to lock countries into costly and asymmetric economic relationships.
- Governments in the region must strengthen their **anti-money laundering legislation** and work on the creation of **independent institutions for financial intelligence and tax collection.**
- Civil society should advance efforts to **close existing geographic, socioeconomic, and racial cleavages**, which are exploited as part of social media disinformation campaigns in favor of authoritarian interests.
- The weaponization of trade and capital by authoritarian states must be combated through a stronger policy of **strategic investment by the United States and other democracies**, which would carry with it the introduction of more competition and transparency.

Civil society–led efforts to expose domestic and foreign state-capture practices are the most effective check on potentially corrosive capital inflows—and their adverse knock-on effects. But resources are limited, and capacity is strained by a lack of transparency, the absence of independent oversight over government finances, and inadequate checks and balances on government activities. Addressing these governance challenges will not only guard against the corrosive effects of foreign authoritarian sharp power, but also help bolster the institutions and culture of democracy in Latin America.

or most of the 1990s, Russia's new political elite seemed to strive for a trusting relationship with U.S. and European leaders.

The latter reciprocated by facilitating Russia's gradual integration into the global political, economic, financial, and trade systems. It was logical to presume that Russia would continue to reform and adopt some version of an open democracy and market economy. After Vladimir Putin rose to the presidency in 2000, however, the Kremlin's fixation on enhancing Russia's status as a global power led to the country's gradual estrangement from integration efforts. At the same time, Putin oversaw a consolidation of all the domestic networks of power in the public and private sectors, including in the judiciary and the media. With autocratic control effectively restored at home, the regime was in a position to continue its campaign by projecting antidemocratic power abroad.

The fusion of state-friendly business and political interests in Russia fueled a vertically integrated strategy of political and economic expansion, with a special focus on the energy sector. The process began in the former Soviet Union, then extended into Central and Eastern Europe and the Western Balkans. Finally, it was rolled out globally, with Moscow seeking reengagement with former Soviet channels of influence in the Middle East, Latin America, and Africa, and pursuing disruptive tactics in Western Europe and the United States.

The Kremlin's ability to wield state-owned and nominally private economic entities as political instruments, swiftly and without visible deliberation, has allowed it to achieve an outsized global influence—still far short of Soviet stature, but above and beyond what modern Russia's modest resources would suggest.¹ The deployment of massive disinformation and propaganda campaigns using modern technologies has further enhanced its ability to exploit governance gaps and other vulnerabilities around the world at a fairly low cost.²

FROM STATE CAPTURE TO CORROSIVE CAPITAL

A mastery of "state capture" techniques lies at the heart of the Kremlin's strategy for international influence. State capture denotes the process by which private interests (captors) take advantage of critical vulnerabilities in public governance systems to achieve effective wholesale privatization of public functions, which allows them to extract undue advantages and key assets in pursuit of personal enrichment or political power.³ Ultimately the captors could achieve the status of designated or chosen "free riders," meaning they are exempt from or in control of most rules that apply to other actors in a given field or sector. Yet captors may still appear to be a natural, formally legal part of the economic or governance system, providing them with a veil of legitimacy and plausible deniability, and allowing them to, for example, enter the international financial system as a private, independent player.

The Russian regime has successfully used its domestic system of state capture to engage with existing or aspiring captors in targeted countries and dominate strategic markets such as energy, telecommunications, and banking.⁴ Having gained an economic foothold, the Kremlin's networks employ "corrosive capital" to further exploit local vulnerabilities, break down democratic governance institutions, and entrench themselves in the decision-making centers of the host country.

Corrosive capital refers to opaque financial flows from authoritarian states such as Russia and China that aim to undermine the rule of law and democratic governance in other countries.⁵ It can take the form of an ostensibly private investment or acquisition that appears detached from any political motive, an explicitly government-sponsored transaction that aims to advance the strategic interests of an authoritarian power, or an exploitation of existing state-capture practices in the target country to ensure the success of the authoritarian power's influence efforts.

Although the routes by which corrosive capital may enter a country are essentially innumerable, certain trends have emerged:⁶

- Authoritarian states often sponsor intergovernmental or commercial loans that mimic traditional development assistance but feature nontransparent negotiations and hidden terms. The loans are channeled in ways that support state capture. For example, funds may be directed to specific companies with guaranteed high profit margins, which then support the reelection campaign of the incumbent political leadership.
- Large-scale infrastructure projects are favored as an opportunity to lock the target countries into a long-term, asymmetrical economic relationship that can be leveraged for future political influence. These projects similarly exploit and further entrench existing state-capture practices in key local institutions.
- Authoritarian governments in many cases remain in the background, operating through foreign direct investment (FDI) facilitated by corporate entities based in offshore tax havens with unclear ownership structures. These entities, which may ultimately be linked to a state company or a business magnate with close ties to the state, seek out strategic or particularly profitable sectors, those with high entry barriers like state licensing requirements, natural monopolies such as regional power, heating, and gas distribution companies, or those that are highly dependent on state subsidies.

Corrosive capital from authoritarian states takes advantage of key governance weaknesses in the target country, particularly unreliable rule of law and lack of independent oversight of government finances and decision making. These gaps are then sustained through the purposeful debilitation of anticorruption, antitrust, and public procurement laws and of their impartial enforcement in practice.

FROM CORROSIVE CAPITAL TO SHARP POWER

Once corrosive capital has been injected into the host country, it becomes a powerful tool for the exercise of foreign political influence in the form of "sharp power,"⁷ meaning the cooptation, manipulation, or censorship of figures and institutions in the media, academic, cultural, and policymaking spheres.⁸

For the Kremlin, propaganda and disinformation have become crucial instruments for distorting public opinion in foreign countries and shifting the policy agenda in a direction consistent with Russian foreign policy objectives. Multilingual state-sponsored news services such as RT, Sputnik, and Russia Beyond cater to and seek to attract local audiences that distrust the West and liberal democratic ideology. In a cash-strapped media environment, both traditional and online outlets in targeted countries are vulnerable to either capture by local Russia-linked oligarchic networks or dependence on the free content provided by Russian state news agencies. Although this Russian media influence strategy has been most visible in Europe, no region is immune to the threat.

This paper analyzes cases of Russian corrosive capital and sharp power directed at two Latin American democracies—Argentina and Bolivia—with recurring governance challenges that are common to many other states in the region.⁹ Both countries feature polarized political environments in which illiberal practices have flared up over the last two decades. Despite the

"Corrosive capital from authoritarian states takes advantage of key governance weaknesses in the target country, particularly unreliable rule of law and lack of independent oversight of government finances and decision making."

overall competitive nature of their electoral systems, powerful political factions have often captured the decision-making process for the benefit of specific regional, ethnic, or private interests.

Although these countries do not represent the biggest share of Russia's economic footprint in Latin America, they illustrate the early stages of politically driven penetration by large investments from authoritarian states. A better understanding of Russian activities in settings like Argentina and Bolivia could inform efforts to detect and prevent much more comprehensive authoritarian influence like that seen in Venezuela.

Where appropriate, this paper will draw parallels to China and its government's use of similar instruments to project power in Latin America. However, while China is clearly the larger and more potent authoritarian power, the Russian state has been surprisingly adept at leveraging modest

"[Russia] has been able to take advantage of state-capture vulnerabilities, political corruption, and the strong fusion between political and economic power in order to advance large deals of questionable economic value." resources to advance its goals in the region, and its activities have received less attention from analysts. Whereas Beijing has typically placed major loans and public debt at the center of its strategy, Moscow has offered political support to governments that share its desire to offset U.S. influence, and it has tried to develop business relationships with local oligarchic networks with the aim of promoting large-scale projects for its state-owned energy conglomerates.

PATTERNS OF RUSSIAN INFLUENCE IN LATIN AMERICA

The methods used by the Kremlin to expand its influence in Latin America were tried and tested first in Central and Eastern Europe, where it has gained a dominant position in strategic markets by forging corrupt relationships with local elites, locking governments into longterm, expensive infrastructure projects, and creating structural trade dependencies. Moscow has combined this economic power with Cold War-era security networks and renewed media offensives, all against the backdrop of increasing demonstrations of military power.¹⁰

The pattern in Latin America has been very similar despite the Kremlin's much more modest reach and overall success. With the exception of Venezuela and to a lesser degree Cuba and Nicaragua, Moscow has not been able to penetrate strategic economic sectors, has implemented few large-scale projects, and is dwarfed by China in terms

of trade and investment in the region. However, it has been able to take advantage of state-capture vulnerabilities, political corruption, and the strong fusion between political and economic power in order to advance large deals of questionable economic value. In some countries, including in Bolivia, these projects have been used to achieve an outsized political influence.

While the Kremlin has used similar strategies in Argentina and Bolivia, it has tried to adapt them to local conditions. In Argentina, political decision making is more dispersed, and transfers of power between rival political blocs have been more frequent, making the implementation of large-scale, long-term projects extremely difficult. In addition, the scale of the proposed projects requires financial resources that Russia simply does not have in an era of domestic economic retrenchment.

By contrast, at least until 2019, the Kremlin benefited from close ties to longtime Bolivian president Evo Morales and the Movement Towards Socialism (MAS) party, which had concentrated significant power in the country and remains a formidable political force. This allowed Russian state-owned companies to push through projects without significant resistance or oversight from independent democratic and regulatory institutions. The recent electoral victory of MAS presidential candidate Luis Arce could reinvigorate economic relations with Russia, after a period in which interim President Jeanine Añez tried to suspend several major joint projects.

MAPPING THE ECONOMIC FOOTPRINT

Russian economic and political influence in Latin America is a far cry from the days of the Soviet Union. For most of the first two decades after the Cold War, Russia's interest in the region seemed to have steadily declined. However, bilateral ties with Venezuela improved during the rule of Hugo Chávez, especially around the time of the Russian-Georgian War of 2008, when Venezuela along with Nicaragua—recognized the Russian-backed separatist republics of South Ossetia and Abkhazia. Chávez poured billions of dollars into purchases of Russian arms and military equipment and allowed Russia to penetrate deeper into the economic fabric of Latin America. Moscow has been especially active in developing closer interaction with the Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America (ALBA) led by Cuba and Venezuela, which included Bolivia until it withdrew under the Añez interim administration in November 2019. The election of MAS candidate Luis Arce to the presidency may see Bolivia's return to ALBA.

Although the Kremlin has maintained the closest political ties with former Soviet allies and the ALBA group, its most important trade partners have been Brazil, Mexico, Argentina, Chile, and Ecuador. Russia's trade with the region, at about \$13.5 billion per year, is relatively small, representing only 2 percent of its trade with the world and around 0.7 percent of Latin America's external trade. Yet some countries, including Venezuela, Nicaragua, and Peru, are heavily dependent on Russian military imports.¹¹ Russia is also a major market for Brazilian and Argentine food products.

Russia is not a major source of FDI in Latin America. If the Caribbean island tax havens are excluded, Russian investment in the region has been below \$3 billion from the beginning of the century to the end of 2019. China, by comparison, has invested over \$110 billion since 2003, with most going to the extractive, transportation, energy, and finance industries. FDI from the United States in turn is around ten times greater than that from China.¹² However, determining the true extent of Russian capital inflows is difficult, as the details of agreements are often confidential, or some investments are channeled through offshore shell companies that obfuscate their ultimate beneficial ownership.

"Determining the true extent of Russian capital inflows is difficult, as the details of agreements are often confidential, or some investments are channeled through offshore shell companies that obfuscate their ultimate beneficial ownership."





CHINA AS AN EMERGING ECONOMIC POWER IN LATIN AMERICA

The People's Republic of China has emerged as one of the most important economic partners for Latin America, accounting for more than 10 percent of the total foreign direct investment (FDI) in the region, valued at \$110 billion, since 2003.¹³ Initially, the country poured enormous investments into natural resources such as copper, lithium, gold, and oil. However, in the last five years, the focus has shifted to the industrial and service sectors, where China has increasingly supported the construction of power plants and transport and communications infrastructure. Between 2005 and 2019, Chinese entities were involved in 86 infrastructure projects in Latin America and the Caribbean, with a total value of \$76.8 billion.¹⁴

China's growing economic influence has in many cases taken advantage of and exacerbated preexisting governance deficits, including environmental mismanagement, lack of independent oversight for major infrastructure and energy projects, and the weak transparency, regulation, and enforcement of public procurement contracts. In Ecuador, for instance, the national government ignored the enormous environmental risks associated with the construction of the Coca Codo Sinclair hydropower dam despite strong opposition from civil society groups.¹⁵ A \$1.7 billion loan from China's Export-Import Bank provided 85 percent of funds for the project, which was built by the Chinese state owned enterprise Sinohydro.¹⁶ Another example can be found in Venezuela, where China has disbursed close to \$20 billion in loans—guaranteed with crude oil and other mineral resources—over the past two decades in a series of highly inflated plant construction agreements.¹⁷

China's economic influence is especially relevant in Bolivia, where under former president Evo Morales it became a key trading partner and provided billions of dollars in loans to finance infrastructure projects like highways, bridges, mining plants, and hydroelectric dams.¹⁸ The latter hydro projects have been marred by controversies related to their social, economic, and environmental impacts.¹⁹

Argentina also plays a pivotal role in China's economic strategy in Latin America. Currently, China is Argentina's largest partner for imports and third largest for exports.²⁰ In recent years, Chinese companies have pursued a \$10 billion deal to construct the Atucha III nuclear power plant, which will add an additional 745 MW to the already-existing nuclear complex, and sought to develop the country's enormous shale oil and gas potential, along with investments in the science and technology sector. Indeed, in 2018 more than fifty Chinese companies were operating in Argentina's science and tech industry.²¹ China has also put a special focus on alternative energy sources. For example, its Export-Import Bank provided 85 percent of the financing to build the Caucharí solar park in Argentina, the largest of its kind in Latin America, provided that a large majority of materials be purchased from Chinese suppliers.²²

The case of a Chinese-built space center in Argentina's Neuquén province demonstrates how the host country has struggled to ensure transparency and independent oversight in its relations with China. A 2012 agreement between the two countries, negotiated in complete secrecy during the presidency of Cristina Fernández de Kirchner, granted China's space agency rent-free rights to a 494-acre plot of land in the remote province for a 50-year term.²³ The agreement gives the Chinese agency—which is run by the People's Liberation Army (PLA)—complete authority over activities on the base and provides a tax exemption on all services and goods related to its operation.²⁴ Construction on the base began years before Argentina's Congress formally adopted the agreement in 2015, and lawmakers, journalists, and staff from Argentina's own space agency have had only limited access to the site.²⁵ Attempts during the administration of President Mauricio Macri to renegotiate the terms of the contract and incorporate formal oversight mechanisms achieved few results, garnering an unwritten promise that the PLA would not use the base for military purposes.²⁶

Russia has become more economically active in Bolivia and Argentina in the last ten years. The growth in bilateral economic ties followed a warming in political relations, as both Latin American countries came to be dominated by populist-leftist governments that sought to push back against U.S. influence in the region.²⁷ In pursuing these partnerships, the Kremlin relied heavily on its state-owned energy companies to establish an economic presence and attempt to influence the domestic and international policies of the host governments.

ARGENTINA: CHANGES IN GOVERNMENT HAMPER THE KREMLIN PLAYBOOK

In Argentina, the bilateral political relationship with Russia has a strong background in the Cold War. Moscow's support for the country during the Falklands War of 1982 led Argentina to reorient its large agricultural exports to the Soviet Union.²⁸ After nearly two decades of relative decline in economic ties following the 1991 Soviet collapse, the relationship improved under the left-leaning populist presidency of Cristina Fernández de Kirchner (2007–2015), who shared Putin's views on the need for a change in the international order. Fernández de Kirchner's interest was also spurred by the search for alternative economic partners in the aftermath of the global financial crisis that began in the United States in 2007. In 2008, Russia and Argentina signed a strategic partnership document that has since led to 180 bilateral agreements in a number of economic and political areas.²⁹

Amid the ongoing debt crises that successive Argentine governments have endured over the years, Russia has been considered—alongside China—as a potential source of financial relief, and the Kremlin has been seen as a political partner in the pushback against the country's traditional international creditors. In the end, right-leaning president Mauricio Macri (2015–2019), who inherited a debt-ridden state from his predecessor, did not turn to either China or Russia for help and was able to negotiate an agreement with U.S.-led banks and hedge funds in 2016.³⁰

Nevertheless, on the back of these generally closer ties between Argentina and Russia, bilateral trade has grown by some 350 percent in the past decade, hovering between \$1.2 billion and \$1.5 billion annually, making Argentina Russia's third-largest trading partner in Latin America.³¹ Argentina remains a major exporter of food products and grains to Russia, and Russia in turn has exported fuels and energy equipment. Moscow has at times leveraged Argentina's dependence on agricultural exports to overcome political obstacles. In 2015, when President Macri made the decision to withdraw the television license of the Russian state-owned propaganda channel RT, the Kremlin threatened to ban Argentine beef exports and suspend investment in infrastructure projects. Several weeks later, Macri reversed the decision and allowed RT to continue operating on the Open Digital Television (TDA) platform.³²

STRATEGIC CORRUPTION AS A CHANNEL FOR RUSSIAN ECONOMIC INFLUENCE

The Russian regime has arguably enhanced its influence in Latin America by leveraging its security services' control over inherited Soviet-era smuggling networks, now under the operation of organized crime groups linked to Europe. Such networks have been used in the past to smuggle drugs and arms to and from paramilitary groups or cartel organizations in Latin America. Transnational criminal groups, including those based in Russia, have used Argentina and Bolivia as transshipment points for Andean cocaine headed to Europe and other markets.³³ The most notorious case of Russian government links to organized crime involved the Russian embassy in Buenos Aires, Argentina, which served as a base for the shipment of 389 kg (more than 850 pounds) of cocaine in 2016.³⁴ The Russian authorities appeared to cooperate with their Argentine counterparts in investigating the ultimate destination of the drug shipment, but investigative media reports found that the Russian government had used its logistics infrastructure to enable the illegal trade.³⁵ In addition, the investigations pointed to the involvement of high-ranking diplomats in the cocaine trafficking, with some of the shipments reportedly destined for Russian lawmakers.³⁶ Russia has also allegedly used illicit channels and intermediaries to evade sanctions against Venezuela and sell its crude oil and gold abroad via intermediaries.37

In addition, Russian banks have been crucial in facilitating the movement of illicit funds from the Nicolás Maduro regime in Venezuela to Europe. One of Russia's largest state-owned banks, Gazprombank, is being investigated over a transfer of \$1.2 billion from Petróleos de Venezuela (PDVSA), the national oil company.³⁸ A small joint Russian-Venezuelan bank, Evrofinans Mosnarbank, has also been placed under U.S. sanctions for allowing the Maduro regime to process payments to suppliers of PDVSA and other state companies.³⁹ Infrastructure projects have played an important part in Moscow's efforts to build up its economic and political presence in Argentina. As president, Cristina Fernández de Kirchner signed a series of intergovernmental agreements envisioning roles for Rosatom and Inter RAO in the construction of nuclear and hydroelectric power plants in the country. However, as in European countries such as Bulgaria and the Czech Republic, Russian entities face competition from China in Argentina's nuclear power industry. In 2015, under Fernández de Kirchner, Nucleoeléctrica Argentina SA and Rosatom signed an agreement for the construction of a fourth nuclear plant in Argentina. But Rosatom's participation has so far not materialized, as the Macri administration later signed agreements with Beijing to construct a plant at the Atucha site, known as Atucha III. Rosatom nevertheless kept its prospects alive by reaching a new cooperation agreement with Macri in 2018, during the Group of 20 summit in Buenos Aires. Since then, the Russian government has continued discussing collaboration on nuclear power projects, but has not received a firm commitment from the administration of President Alberto Fernández, who defeated Macri in the 2019 election.

Despite the increase in commerce and the promise of major infrastructure projects, investment ties between Russia and Argentina have remained weak. Very little explicitly Russian capital has actually entered Argentina—about \$2 million in FDI stocks as of the end of 2019. This figure, however, probably understates the true value of Russian investment. Many Russian companies invest abroad, including in Argentina, through subsidiaries registered in countries like the Netherlands or Switzerland.⁴⁰ Because central banks publish FDI data only for the immediate source of investment, it is often difficult to understand who is the ultimate beneficial owner making these investments.

IN PURSUIT OF ENERGY PROJECTS POWERED BY OLIGARCHIC PARTNERS

"Capital investments can become corrosive when parasitic intermediary companies are included in the deal and political insiders facilitate the involvement of state institutions or companies." The Russian state-owned companies Gazprom, Rosatom, and Inter RAO have all sought to develop large-scale energy infrastructure projects with Argentine counterparts. In an attempt to advance these agreements, Moscow leveraged its existing connections with business networks that were close to the Argentine government. Although most of the projects ultimately failed to materialize, they showcased the Kremlin playbook of using powerful local businesses and political insiders to ensure that Russian firms receive preferential access to lucrative assets.

In terms of corporate presence, Russia has been most active in the oil and gas sectors. The most well-documented example has been the entry of the privately owned but Kremlin-friendly Russian oil company Lukoil into the Argentine market. The company tried unsuccessfully to acquire a share in fuel distribution using intermediaries that were close to the Fernández de Kirchner government in 2008 and again a decade later. Lukoil planned to invest \$500 million for the construction of a fuel storage plant; in return, Argentina's state-owned oil and gas company, then known as ENARSA, would have bought liquid fuels from the Russian company for five years to supply the Manuel Belgrano thermal power plant in Campana, in the province of Buenos Aires.⁴¹

In addition, ENARSA and Lukoil planned to jointly explore for hydrocarbons in the Argentine marine shelf. The deal, which was signed on the sidelines of Fernández de Kirchner's visit to Moscow in 2008, was facilitated by Federal Planning Minister Julio de Vido, who was responsible for managing the public funds for state-led projects. He was allegedly assisting the Argentine businessman Horacio Sambucetti, previous owner of the Argentine oil storage firm RHASA and one of the closest business-sector allies of Fernández de Kirchner.⁴²

Interestingly, the proceeds from the Lukoil-ENARSA agreement would have benefitted an obscure firm called POBATER, again linked to Sambucetti, which had previously partnered with the Venezuelan state oil company, Petróleos de Venezuela (PDVSA), and ENARSA to establish RHASA.⁴³ Although POBATER was represented by Sambucetti in the agreement with Lukoil in 2008, he denied owning the firm and its connections to RHASA, saying he had been chosen only as a representative.

This case clearly shows how capital investments can become corrosive when parasitic intermediary companies are included in the deal and political insiders facilitate the involvement of state institutions or companies. The purpose of such obscure firms could be to layer and distribute hidden profits or mask the allocation of corrupt payments.⁴⁴ The deal also shows how Russian businesses can leverage an existing state-capture network involving politically well-connected private interests, which try to circumvent competitive procedures in a sector with strategic importance for the Argentine economy.

In 2017, Lukoil tried to acquire the company Oil Combustibles, which owned 220 gas stations and operated the San Lorenzo refinery.⁴⁵ As with the 2008 deal, Lukoil worked with businesses that were close to the incumbent government, this time during the presidency of Mauricio Macri. Lukoil pledged to invest \$300 million via a partnership with the OP Investments company, which operates in the Latin American asset-management sector. Its owner, Ignacio Rosner, was said to be close to Macri.⁴⁶ Oil Combustibles itself is part of the powerful holding Grupo Inaldo, whose owners have previously been detained on tax evasion and embezzlement charges involving some \$8 billion allegedly owed to the Federal Public Revenue Service (AFIP).⁴⁷ They were released in October 2019 after the alleged involvement of incoming president Alberto Fernández, who at the time was seen as heavily influenced by his vice president, former president Cristina Fernández de Kirchner.⁴⁸

Although in the end Oil Combustibles was not sold to Lukoil, as the deal was stopped by the AFIP in 2018, it would have given the Russian firm exclusive access to the whole regional business of the fuel distribution company, in line with the business strategy of its subsidiary, Lukoil Pan-Americas. The latter is headquartered in New York and sells oil-based products through intermediaries in Paraguay and Brazil. In 2018 it signed a deal with Ecuador for the supply of fuel oil.⁴⁹ If successful in Argentina, Lukoil could have implemented a strategy similar to the one it has pursued in Southeastern Europe, where it has successfully taken over a significant share of the refining, wholesale, and retail fuels markets. This dominance in the region has allowed Lukoil to charge monopoly prices and meddle in the strategic decisions of governments, including by financing nonbusiness activities that aim to expand Russian political influence.⁵⁰

BOLIVIA: ACHIEVING INFLUENCE THROUGH STATE-OWNED COMPANIES

The Russian economic footprint in Bolivia, as in Argentina, is relatively small in terms of trade, investment, and corporate presence, but the Kremlin has attempted to maximize its political influence by focusing on strategic markets and long-term infrastructure deals.

Imports from Russia stood at \$68 million in 2018, the latest year for which data were available, though this was an increase from a mere \$2.4 million a decade prior. Imports from China, the country's most important trading partner, were worth nearly twenty times that amount. Exports to Russia are also miniscule, valued at less than \$3 million in 2018. Official Russian FDI in Bolivia is practically nonexistent, although Russian capital may be channeled through third countries with preferential tax regimes. For example, two of the most important Russian businesses operating in Bolivia, Lukoil and the international arm of Gazprom, are both registered in the Netherlands. As a result, their investments appear in the official statistics for that country, which is among the five largest foreign investors in Bolivia, representing about 6 percent of the total.





Gazprom has entered the Bolivian energy market by joining the rush for natural gas exploration and production. It holds a 20 percent stake in a \$130 million project for the development of the Incahuasi gas field,⁵¹ spanning the Ipati and Aquio blocs of hydrocarbon reserves.⁵² Gazprom is also participating in the Azero Exploration Project, under an agreement signed in 2008 with the Bolivian state oil and gas company Yacimientos Petrolíferos Fiscales Bolivianos (YPFB). The French energy major Total, Gazprom, and YPFB signed a 2013 joint-venture agreement for the future production phase of Azero, with the Bolivian partner holding 55 percent and the other two firms taking 22.5 percent each.⁵³ The drilling of exploration wells began in 2019.⁵⁴ However, the biggest planned investment by Gazprom so far has been a \$1.2 billion contract for the development of the hydrocarbon reserves of the Vitiacua area.⁵⁵ The agreement has yet to pass through the Bolivian parliament, as the political crisis stemming from the disputed 2019 elections put a hold on many initiatives dating to the presidency of Evo Morales (2006–2019). The new administration under President Luis Arce could restart work on the project, although the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic has put a dent on the development of many flagship Russian-led energy projects around the world.

Apart from Gazprom and Lukoil, the biggest Russian company operating in Bolivia is Rosatom. The state-owned nuclear energy firm has been very skillful in locking countries into long-term energy infrastructure deals with questionable economic feasibility. Its success in developing a nuclear research facility in Bolivia (see box below) is a vivid example of this strategy, which comes straight out of the Kremlin playbook for Central and Eastern Europe. There, Moscow has exploited structural market deficits, the lack of independence among regulators, and widespread shortcomings in the management of local state-owned enterprises to lure host countries into costly and unnecessary energy infrastructure projects. Cases in point include deals pertaining to the Belene and PAKS II nuclear power plants in Bulgaria and Hungary, respectively, each worth about \$10 billion. In South Africa, Rosatom was accused of bribing then president Jacob Zuma to approve a \$75 billion contract for the construction of power plants.⁵⁶

Moscow has facilitated these types of projects by recruiting powerful local brokers with offers of government-sponsored business opportunities and premium returns. Cultivating these networks of influence not only advances the Kremlin's strategic business interests, but also contributes to its foreign policy goals. In effect, the projects leave host countries in a condition of long-term technological and financial dependence on Russia, as in most cases the financing for the project—even when it comes from the Russian state—is underwritten by guarantees from the host government.

A POLITICALLY DRIVEN CONTRACT WITH NO OVERSIGHT—THE CASE OF ROSATOM IN BOLIVIA

An intergovernmental agreement between Russia and Bolivia authorized the Russian state-owned nuclear energy firm Rosatom to construct a \$300 million Nuclear Research and Technology Center (NRTC) at 4,000 meters above sea level in El Alto, Bolivia. Rosatom began developing the project in 2017, but actual construction did not begin before a meeting between Presidents Vladimir Putin and Evo Morales in July 2019. In fact, the NRTC was never formally approved by Bolivia's Legislative Assembly, nor was a feasibility study conducted.⁵⁷ The government ushered the development of the country's nuclear energy capacity by establishing the Bolivian Atomic Energy Agency (ABEN), which coincided with the initiation of the El Alto project one year earlier.⁵⁸ After Morales left office following the disputed October 2019 presidential election, the interim government suspended the project, but recent reports show that work on it has continued and will probably accelerate under the new Arce administration.⁵⁹

Sergey Kiriyenko, the former president of Rosatom and current deputy head of the Russian presidential administration, has closely coordinated the nuclear company's business strategy with the Kremlin's foreign policy goal of increasing its political influence in Bolivia.⁶⁰

A FEEDBACK LOOP OF POLITICAL AND BUSINESS INTERESTS

All major investment initiatives by Russian companies in Bolivia have featured similar patterns involving the use of political and business intermediaries and other characteristics associated with state capture. Typically, the deals are signed at the intergovernmental level, benefiting political incumbents, and are then carried out by close associates, to the economic benefit of specific private actors. The blurring of the lines between public and private interests, and between political and business interests, makes it easy for the Kremlin to exploit conflict-of-interest vulnerabilities if necessary.

A key intermediary for the development of energy cooperation between Russia and Bolivia has been Juan Ramón Quintana, who was Morales's minister of the presidency and the architect of many policies concerning the economy's strategic sectors. He is believed to have also controlled decision making at the national oil and gas company, and to have installed political operatives there to ensure the approval of specific controversial deals.⁶¹ As recently as 2019, during Morales's visit to Moscow and the signing of agreements with Rosatom and Gazprom, Quintana declared that the Russian presence in Latin America is "essential."62 He argued that Russia, unlike the United States, was contributing to the creation of a responsible international order in which the sovereignty of states is respected. After Morales left office that year, Quintana may have worked with the Maduro regime in Venezuela to siphon funds out of Bolivia to benefit Morales. Quintana's former secretary, María Palacios, was discovered in January 2020 carrying \$100,000 in cash during a trip to Argentina, where Morales had self-exiled.⁶³ She said she was working for PDVSA in Bolivia and was carrying money for the Venezuelan company's Argentine offices, but investigators noted that the money had not been declared and that she had made more than forty trips from September 2019 to January 2020. Moreover, the PDVSA office in Bolivia had been inactive since 2018,64 and the origin of the funds was unclear. Bolivia's interim administration claimed that the money was destined to finance Morales's operations in Argentina.

Russian state-owned companies also took advantage of close political ties between the Kremlin and Morales's government to become more active in Bolivia's defense and infrastructure sectors. Rostec, an infrastructure development company, applied together with the Italian holding firm Azimut in 2019 for a tender for the construction of an international transportation hub at the current Viru Viru airport in Santa Cruz.⁶⁵ Rostec also expressed interest in building medical facilities and supplying medical equipment, and sought to expand its exports of military equipment in keeping with Morales's repeated statements expressing his intention to replace U.S. or European weapons systems with Russian alternatives. Russia extended a \$100 million credit agreement to enable Bolivia to purchase helicopters in 2009,⁶⁶ and in 2018 there was another attempt to sign a deal for transport helicopters and Yak-130 fighter jets,⁶⁷ though the sales never materialized.

Because the Kremlin's business and political interests in Bolivia were so closely intertwined with Morales's presidency, Moscow did not hesitate to lend support as the Bolivian leader faced a controversial reelection bid in 2019. Rosatom dispatched political strategists in January of that year in an effort to boost the incumbent's fading popularity.⁶⁸ These spin doctors, trained in managing local political campaigns in Russia, focused on social media and the blogosphere, amplifying Morales's campaign messages and attempting to smear or discredit his opponents.⁶⁹

The Russian regime's political preferences became particularly evident in the aftermath of the October 2019 presidential election. Despite indications from the first-round vote that Morales would face a runoff against his main challenger, he claimed an outright victory amid signs of fraud, triggering large street protests and outbreaks of violence. After losing the support of the security forces, Morales was forced to resign in November 2019. The ouster triggered a forceful response from Russian state media outlets and Russia-linked social media users in Bolivia.⁷⁰ The U.S. State Department revealed that social media accounts used to support Russian interests in Bolivia



became extremely active, publishing more than 1,000 posts a day.⁷¹ The Kremlin has continued to call the episode a coup d'état, even as it recognized the interim government as essential for a peaceful transition in Bolivia and signaled that it would expand economic cooperation with the country.⁷²

NURTURING A CIVIL SOCIETY RESPONSE TO AUTHORITARIAN INFLUENCE

Although Moscow has failed to implement many of the large-scale projects it has pursued in Latin America, its strategy in Argentina and especially Bolivia has exposed serious governance vulnerabilities and state-capture risks. Many countries in the region lack strong legal safeguards and public institutions that could ensure transparency and independent oversight, meaning civil society has an important role to play in shining a light on intergovernmental agreements with Russia, in particular those related to large-scale infrastructure projects and strategic mergers and

"Many countries in the region lack strong legal safeguards and public institutions that could ensure transparency and independent oversight. Civil society has an important role to play in shining a light on intergovernmental agreements with Russia." acquisitions. There is still very little understanding in the region about the mechanics of authoritarian influence from Russia and other states, and the links between state-capture vulnerabilities and sharp power.

However, democratic backsliding, economic uncertainty, and shifting geopolitical priorities also affect the independence of nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), media, and academia in Latin America, undermining their ability to act as a strong voice for civil society. They could benefit from a more global and regional approach, expanding their capacity by strengthening mutual links across Latin America and with international peers.

Civil society groups, investigative journalists, and media outlets in Bolivia and Argentina will need more advanced means to conduct investigations of corporate ownership, foreign investments, and intergovernmental agreements involving Russia and China. There is also a need for the creation of regional NGO networks focused on recurring state-capture vulnerabilities in Latin America. This will broaden awareness of the common loopholes that allow for the entry of corrosive capital and lock countries

into costly and asymmetric economic relationships, which could ultimately translate into political dependency. In the media sector, investigative journalists in the region lack the capacity to closely and continuously track money flows and business-political relationships. There is also a dearth of knowledge about campaign finance laws and legislation regulating intergovernmental agreements. As resources are limited, it is important to enlist the domestic private sector in a common pushback against deals that might displace them economically and adversely affect the rule of law.

Weaknesses in public governance and society, including strategic corruption and state capture, are what make the strategies of corrosive authoritarian influence viable in Latin America and elsewhere. Addressing these deficits will require a range of interventions by civic, political, and other actors, including the following:

- **Flag high-risk deals:** Local civil society groups, with the support of international partners, should identify potential cases in which there is a risk of state capture, particularly in regulated industries with high social sensitivity, such as energy, health care, and media. Public procurement and large infrastructure projects are specific points of concern.
- Foster open competition: Latin American countries need to increase transparency and competition in their economies to minimize opportunities for corrosive capital investments. Proposed intergovernmental agreements should be assessed through independent costbenefit analyses and governed by strict transparency guidelines.

- Probe opaque investments: National security agencies, antitrust authorities, and financial market regulators should strengthen their capacity to investigate money-laundering activities in cooperation with civil society actors and whistleblowers. It is crucial that the agencies remain insulated from direct political meddling in order to avoid state-capture vulnerabilities. These authorities should work to establish the final beneficial ownership of FDI inflows to prevent the acquisition of critical assets by unknown actors that could be promoting the strategic agenda of authoritarian governments.
- **Close money-laundering loopholes:** The governments of Argentina and Bolivia need to strengthen their anti-money-laundering legislation and work on the creation of independent institutions for financial intelligence and tax collection. Adequate controls have to be introduced to prevent cross-border smuggling of currency and close gaps in the use of offshore destinations for laundering illicit proceeds internationally.
- **Build regional cooperation:** In many cases, the Russian and Chinese regimes have used a regional strategy in Latin America involving multiple states and different private and government entities, often exploiting the weakest links in terms of governance. It is important to introduce regional approaches for monitoring state-capture vulnerabilities and for institutionalizing the enforcement of democratic governance standards. This could involve regular regionwide diagnostics that include a broad coalition of civil society, business, and policy actors.
- **Counter political disinformation:** Corrosive investments often operate in tandem with authoritarian efforts to shape the information environment. Therefore, an enhanced policy response to prevent the capture of influential media outlets, and the introduction of early-detection mechanisms for disinformation campaigns, are critical for countering election meddling and attempts to promote social unrest. It is particularly important for civil society and public institutions in Latin America to develop a public-private partnership approach to cracking down on the abuse of social media for political ends, including abuse by foreign powers. Such manipulation can easily exploit social vulnerabilities and divisions to tilt the scales in favor of a particular candidate.
- **Boost foreign investment from democratic sources:** As Latin America is still struggling to establish a sustainable economic development path and manage the economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, the weaponization of trade and capital by authoritarian states must be combated through a stronger policy of strategic investment by the United States and other democratic economies, which would carry with it the introduction of more competition and business transparency. Greater economic involvement by democratic powers would reduce the region's dependence on corrosive capital from authoritarian states, and would allow governments to prioritize financial transparency and the expansion of economic reform policies.
- **Mend social divisions:** Civil society, supported by the international community and donor organizations, should work on closing existing geographic, socioeconomic, and racial divides, which have all been exploited through the use of social media disinformation as part of campaigns to mold public discourses in Bolivia and Argentina in favor of authoritarian interests.

A lack of transparency, the absence of independent oversight over government finances, and inadequate checks and balances on government activities are among the key governance gaps that authoritarian states might exploit to seed the strategic sectors of young and emerging democracies—such as those in Latin America—with state-directed capital. Enhanced civil society-led efforts to expose domestic and foreign state-capture practices are the most effective check on potentially corrosive capital inflows linked to large-scale infrastructure projects and strategic mergers and acquisitions. Such approaches ensure improved adaptability and resilience to external shocks as well as potential illiberal tendencies by domestic actors. Addressing these governance challenges will not only guard against the corrosive effects of foreign authoritarian sharp power, but also help bolster the institutions and culture of democracy in Latin America.

Ognian Shentov, Ruslan Stefanov, and Martin Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook in Europe," Center for the Study of Democracy, 15 October 2020, https://csd.bg/publications/publication/the-kremlin-playbook-in-europe.

Ruslan Stefanov and Martin Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook in Southeast Europe: Economic Influence and Sharp Power," Center for the Study of Democracy, 10 January 2020, https://csd.bg/publications/publication/the-kremlin-playbook-in-southeast-europeeconomic-influence-and-sharp-power.

Alexander Stoyanov, Alexander Gerganov, and Toder Yalamov, "State Capture Assessment Diagnostics," Center for the Study 3 of Democracy, 26 June 2019, https://csd.bg/publications/publication/state-capture-assessment-diagnostics

Ognian Shentov, Ruslan Stefanov, and Martin Vladimirov, eds., The Russian Economic Grip in Central and Eastern Europe (Abingdon: Routledge, 2018).

John Morrell, "Channeling the Tide: Protecting Democracies Amid a Flood of Corrosive Capital," Center for International 5 Private Enterprise, 18 September 2019, www.cipe.org/resources/channeling-the-tide-protecting-democracies-amid-a-flood-of-corrosive-capita

Martin Vladimirov et al., "Russian Economic Footprint in the Western Balkans: Corruption and State Capture Risks," Center for 6 the Study of Democracy, 2018, www.cipe.org/resources/russian-economic-footprint-in-the-western-balkans/.

The concept of "sharp power" was developed in the 2017 National Endowment for Democracy report, Sharp Power: Rising Authoritarian Influence, which analyzed how China and Russia have invested significant resources in media, academic, cultural, and think tank initiatives designed to shape public opinion and perceptions around the world. These authoritarian influence efforts have typically been viewed through the familiar lens of "soft power," a concept which has become a term for all forms of influence that are not "hard" in the sense of military force or economic might. While there are no clear boundaries between the three power terms, authoritarian influence efforts in young and vulnerable democracies have been described as "sharp" in the sense that they pierce, penetrate, or perforate the information and political environments in the targeted countries. These regimes are not necessarily seeking to "win hearts and minds," the common frame of reference for "soft power" efforts, but they are seeking to exert influence that has the effect of inducing censorship or neutralizing independent institutions.

Stefanov and Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook in Southeast Europe." 8

For example, the Economist Intelligence Unit's Democracy Index classifies Argentina as a "flawed democracy" on par with 9 the Unites States and Italy, and Bolivia as a "hybrid regime" on par with Turkey and Pakistan.

10 In 2016 and in 2019, the Center for the Study of Democracy and the Center for Strategic and International Studies described in detail the Kremlin's versatile toolbox based on state capture in "The Kremlin Playbook: Understanding Russian Influence in Central and Eastern Europe" and "The Kremlin Playbook 2: The Enablers." They assessed Russian economic influence and its policy impact in eleven European countries.

A good example is Russian arms sales to Venezuela through intergovernmental loans. Between 2001 and 2013, the state 11 company Rosoboronexport loaned Venezuela \$11 billion to buy Russian arms. In 2006, Rosoboronexport agreed to also invest \$474 million in the construction of factories in Venezuela to produce Kalashnikovs. Mexico and Peru have also imported a significant number of Russian helicopters, MiG-29 fighters, and other transport aircrafts. See: Mira Milosevich-Juaristi, "Russia in Latin America: Repercussions for Spain," Royal Institute Elcano, July 2020, www.realinstitutoelcano.org/wps/portal/rielcano_en/contenido?WCM_GLOBAL_CONTEXT=/ elcano/elcano_in/zonas_in/wp13-2020-milosevich-russia-in-latin-america-repercussions-for-spain.

"Direct Investment by Country and Industry, 2018," U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, 2019. 12

Rolando Avedano, Angel Melguizo, and Sean Miner, "Chinese FDI in Latin America: New Trends with Global Implications," 13 Atlantic Council, June 2017, https://publications.atlanticcouncil.org/china-fdi-latin-america/AC_CHINA_FDI.pdf

Enrique Dussel Peters, "Monitor of Chinese Infrastructure in Latin America and the Caribbean 2020," Latin America and 14 Caribbean Academic Network on China (Red ALC-China), 13 July 2020, https://dusselpeters.com/DusselPeters_MonitorInfraestructura_2020_Eng.pdf

15 Nicholas Casey and Clifford Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter If Ecuador Can Afford this Dam. China Still Gets Paid.," New York Times, 24 December 2018, www.nytimes.com/2018/12/24/world/americas/ecuador-china-dam.html. 16 Ibid.

17 Examples of such projects include the opening of a Yutong bus assembly plant, the rehabilitation of the Central-Western railway system, the Batalla de Santa Ines refinery, and the Planta Centro thermal power plant, among others. For a complete list, see "The China Deals: Agreements That Have Undermined Venezuelan Democracy," Transparencia Venezuela, August 2020, https://transparencia. org.ve/project/the-china-deals

Emily Achtenberg, "Financial Sovereignty or A New Dependency? How China is Remaking Bolivia," North American Congress 18 on Latin America, 10 August 2017, https://nacla.org/blog/2017/08/11/financial-sovereignty-or-new-dependency-how-china-remaking-bolivia

Thomas Graham, "The Dirty Business Behind Bolivia's Clean Energy Plans," World Politics Review, 19 July 2019, www.world-19 politicsreview.com/articles/28048/the-dirty-business-behind-bolivia-s-clean-energy-plan

20 "ECLAC Highlights China as Argentina's Top Trade Partner Amid Pandemic," Xinhua, 6 August 2020, <u>www.xinhuanet.com/</u> english/2020-08/07/c 139272042.htm. Ibid.

21

22 Cassandra Garrison, "On South America's Largest Solar Farm, Chinese Power Radiates," Reuters, 23 April 2019, www.reuters.com/article/us-argentina-china-solar-insight/on-south-americas-largest-solar-farm-chinese-power-radiates-idUSKCN1RZ0B2; Fermin Koop and Lili Pike, "China Builds Latin America's Largest Solar Plant," China Dialogue, 5 November 2019, https://chinadialogue.net/en/ energy/11117-china-builds-latin-america-s-largest-solar-plant.

23 Ernesto Londoño, "From a Space Station in Argentina, China Expands Its Reach in Latin America," New York Times, 28 July 2018, www.nytimes.com/2018/07/28/world/americas/china-latin-america.html.

24 Erin Watson-Lynne, "The Gravity of China's Space Base in Argentina," The Interpreter (blog), Lowy Institute, 9 June 2020, www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/gravity-china-s-space-base-argentina.

25 Ibid.

Cassandra Garrison, "China's Military-Run Space Station in Argentina Is a 'Black Box," Reuters, 31 January 2019, https:// 26 graphics.reuters.com/SPACE-ARGENTINA-CHINA/010090CP0J4/index.html.

For similar arguments and further discussion, see Vladimir Rouvinski, "Kennan Cable No.20: Understanding Russian Priorities 27 in Latin America," Wilson Center, February 2017, www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/kennan-cable-no20-understanding-russian-priorities-latin-america

28 "Argentina y el gigante euroasiático," DEF Online, 19 December 2015, <u>https://defonline.com.ar/argentina-gigante-euroasiatico.</u> 29 Juan Pablo Cardenal, "Navigating Political Change in Argentina," in Christopher Walker and Jessica Ludwig, eds., Sharp Power: Rising Authoritarian Influence, National Endowment for Democracy, December 2017, www.ned.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/ Chapter2-Sharp-Power-Rising-Authoritarian-Influence-Argentina.pdf.

David Francis, "After 15 Years, Argentina Agrees to Pay Back U.S. Creditors," Foreign Policy, 31 March 2016, https://foreign-30 policy.com/2016/03/31/after-15-years-argentina-agrees-to-pay-back-u-s-creditors

31 Data from the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD).

32 Cardenal, "Navigating Political Change in Argentina."

33 Walter Kegö and Aïssata Maïga, "New Frontiers: Russian-Speaking Organized Crime in Latin America," Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2 October 2013, <u>www.isdp.eu/publication/new-fron-</u> tiers-russian-speaking-organized-crime-latin-america._

 34
 Nathan Hodge and Mary Ilyushina, "The Drug Smuggling Scandal Russia Wants to Wish Away," CNN, 28 February 2018, <u>https://edition.cnn. com/2018/02/28/europe/russia-drug-smuggling-argentina-intl/index.html.</u>

 35
 Dossier Center, "Дело о посольском кокаине: От Буэнос-Айреса до московского СИЗО" [The Embassy's cocaine case: from Buenos Aires to a Moscow prison], October 2020, <u>https://cocaina.dossier.center.</u>

36 Anastasia Kirilenko, "Ministry of Strange Affairs: How the Russian Foreign Ministry and Secret Services Help Smuggle Cocaine into the Country," Insider, 13 October 2020, <u>https://theins.ru/en/corruption/235826</u>; "Russian Lawmakers Ensnared in Argentine Cocaine Scandal – Report," Moscow Times, 21 September 2020, <u>www.themoscowtimes.com/2020/09/21/russian-lawmakeers-ensnared-in-argentine-cocaine-scandal-report-a71496</u>.

37 "Did a Russian Plane Take Off with Venezuela's Gold?," *Moscow Times*, 1 February 2019, *www.themoscowtimes.com/2019/02/01/did-russianplane-take-off-with-venezuelas-gold-a64366*; "Arrival of Russian Passenger Jet Fires Up Venezuela's Rumor Mill," Reuters, 29 January 2019, *www.reuters.com/ article/us-venezuela-politics-russia-jet-idUSKCN1PN311*; Marianne Parraga, "Exclusive: After U.S. Sanctions, Venezuela Seeks to Collect Some Oil Payments via Rosneft," Reuters, 18 April 2019, *www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-rosneft-exclusive/exclusive-venezuela-skirts-u-s-sanctions-by-funneling-oilsales-via-russia-idUSKCN1RU2A4*.

38 Maximilian Hess, "Russia in Venezuela: Geopolitical Boon or Economic Misadventure?," Foreign Policy Research Institute, 30 January 2019, <u>www.fpri.</u> <u>org/article/2019/01/russia-in-venezuela-geopolitical-boon-or-economic-misadventure.</u>

39 Bureau for International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Affairs, "International Narcotics Control Strategy Report Volume 1: Drug and Chemical Control," U.S. Department of State, November 2019.

40 The Netherlands is the third-largest foreign direct investor in Argentina, although there are not many Dutch companies operating in Argentina. 41 "Russian Energy Investment in Argentina," Office of the Argentine Presidency, 10 December 2008, <u>www.casarosada.gob.ar/informacion/archi-</u> vo/20340.

42 "Lukoil Intends to Launch New Projects in Latin America," Lukoil, 10 December 2008, <u>www.lukoil.com/PressCenter/Pressreleases/Pressre-</u> <u>lease?rid=49068;</u> "La carta de intención que De Vido firmó con la petrolera rusa Lukoil tiene como 'socia' a una empresa fantasma," Perfil, 15 February 2009, <u>www.perfil.com/noticias/politica/la-carta-de-intencion-que-de-vido-firmo-con-la-</u> <u>petrolera-rusa-lukoil-tiene-como-socia-a-una-empresa-fantasma-20090215-0019.</u> <u>phtml.</u>

43 "Rhasa, una empresa que vivió de todos los gobiernos," Perfil, 15 February 2009, <u>www.perfil.com/noticias/politica/rhasa-una-empresa-que-viv-</u> io-de-todos-los-gobiernos-20090215-0018.phtml.

Lukoil had previously developed similar schemes in several Central European countries—including Bulgaria, Romania, and the Czech Republic, among others—in which the Russian company uses a complicated transfer pricing scheme to shift profits to a trading subsidiary located in an offshore zone. The profits could then be used to finance unrelated political activities including the organization of protests, the financing of media, and of unrelated business activities managed by members of the company's management. For more, see: Heather Conley, James Mina, Ruslan Stefanov, and Martin Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook: Understanding Russian Influence in Central and Eastern Europe," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 13 October 2016; Shentov, Stefanov, and Vladimirov, *The Russian Economic Grip in Central and Eastern Europe.* "Otra vez los rusos." Energía & Negocios, November 2017, www.

45 "Otra vez los rusos," Energía & Negocios, November 2017, <u>www.</u> energiaynegocios.com.ar/2017/11/otra-vez-los-rusos.

46 Rosner also appeared in the Paradise Papers in 2017. He has operated offshore entities from Bermuda and the Cayman Islands, which have facilitated his investments in the agricultural sector throughout Latin America. Irina Hauser, "Dos imputados tras la denuncia de Cristóbal López contra Macri," *Página 12,* 7 November 2019, *www.pagina12.com.ar/229599-dos-imputados-tras-la-denunciade-cristobal-lopez-contra-mac*; Agustino Fontevecchia, "Lukoil to Invest in Grupo Indalo," *Buenos Aires Times*, 18 November 2017, *www.batimes.com.ar/news/ opinion-and-analysis/the-russian-connection-lukoil-to-invest-in-grupo-indalo.html;* "El financista interesado en el Grupo Indalo operó por años en paraísos fiscales," *La Nación*, 6 November 2017, *www.lanacion.com.ar/politica/el-financista-interesado-en-el-grupo-indalo-opero-por-anos-en-paraisos-fiscales-nid2079710.*

47 Andrés Sanguinetti, "Cristóbal López reclama el fin de la quiebra de Oil Combustibles y retomar el control de la petrolera," iProfessional, 8 February 2020, www.iprofesional.com/negocios/308937-cristobal-lopez-reclama-el-fin-dela-quiebra-de-oil-combustibles-y-retomar-el-control-de-la-petrolera.

48 In the end, YPF Repsol bought the Oil Combustibles shares for \$85 million. "YPF se queda con activos de Oil Combustibles tras una oferta de US\$85 millones," Apertura, 1 October 2010, <u>http://f1.apertura.com/contenidos/2018/10/01/noticia_0008.html</u>. The alleged involvement of Alberto Fernández des is described here: "Alberto Fernández defendió a Cristóbal López: 'Aplicaron una doctrina vergonzosa para tenerlo detenido," Perfil, 23 July 2019, <u>www.</u> perfil.com/noticias/politica/alberto-fernandez-defendio-a-cristobal-lopez-aplicaron-una-doctrina-vergonzosa-para-tenerlo-detenido.phtml.

49 "Ecuador adjudica a subsidiaria de empresa rusa Lukoil importación de Nafta," *La Republica*, 21 December 2018, <u>www.larepublica.ec/blog/econo-</u> mia/2018/12/21/ecuador-adjudica-a-subsidiaria-de-empresa-rusa-lukoil-importacion-de-nafta. 50 Stefanov and Vladimirov, "The Kremlin Playbook in Southeast Europe."

51 "Bolivia," Gazprom EP International, <u>https://gazprom-international.</u> com/en/operations/country/bolivia.

52 The project was initially run by the French energy major Total until a 2008 agreement for the Russian company's entry into the deal. Milosevich-Juaristi, "Russia in Latin America."

53 "Bolivia," Gazprom EP International.

54 "Anuncian la perforación del pozo Ñancahuazu," *El País*, 1 September 2019, <u>https://elpais.bo/nacional/20190109_anuncian-la-perforacion-del-po-</u> zo-nancahuazu.html.

55 "Bolivia cierra negociación con Gazprom para invertir US\$1.200M en exploración de gas," América Economía, 15 July 2019, <u>www.americaeconomia.</u> com/negocios-industrias/bolivia-cierra-negociacion-con-gazprom-para-invertir-us1200m-en-exploracion-de.

56 Jason Burke, "Russia Pushing 'Unsuitable' Nuclear Power in Africa, Critics Claim," *The Guardian*, 28 August 2019, <u>www.theguardian.com/</u> world/2019/aug/28/russia-pushing-unsuitable-nuclear-power-in-africa-critics-claim.

57 "El Alto: Vecinos se declaran en estado de emergencia por la paralización de centro nuclear," *Página Siete*, 14 February 2020, <u>www.paginasiete.bo/</u> economia/2020/2/14/el-alto-vecinos-se-declaran-en-estado-de-emergencia-porla-paralizacion-de-centro-nuclear-246676.html.

58 Boris Miranda, "En qué consiste el plan de Evo Morales y Vladimir Putin para construir la central nuclear más alta del mundo en Bolivia," BBC News, 12 July 2019, <u>www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-48959233;</u> "Bolivia Set to Build Nuclear Research Centre," World Nuclear News, 30 October 2015, <u>www.world-nuclear-news.org/NN-Bolivia-set-to-build-nuclear-research-cen-</u> tre-3010155.html.

59 Julieta Pelcastre, "El interés de Rusia en Bolivia," Diálogo, 16 January 2020, <u>https://dialogo-americas.com/es/articles/el-interes-de-rusia-en-bolivia</u>.

60 Roman Badanin et al., "Coca & Co.: How Russia Secretly Helps Evo Morales to Win the Fourth Election," Proekt, 23 October 2019, <u>www.proekt.media/</u> <u>en/investigation-en/morales-rosatom-eng/</u>.

61 According to a report by the investigative journalist Wilson García Mérida, who went into exile in Brazil after being persecuted by the Morales government, most of the employees hired to work in YPFB were members of the family or of the Bolivian Army, close to Juan Ramón Quintana, and were directly named by him. Following Quintana's instructions, they have conducted different corruption offenses leading to the waste and embezzlement of public funds. Wilson Garcia Merida, "Personal involucrado en corrupción de YPFB tuvo aval político de Quintana," Sol de Pando, 24 April 2017, <u>www.soldepando.com/personal-involucrado</u>.

62 Victor Ternovsky, "Juan Ramón Quintana: 'La presencia rusa en América del Sur es imprescindible,'" Sputnik Mundo, 8 February 2019, <u>https://mundo.sputniknews.com/radio_que_pasa/201902081085343201-rusia-boliv-ja-relaciones-cooperacion</u>.

63 "Bolivia detuvo a una mujer que viajaba a la Argentina con US\$ 100 mil sin declarar: 'Era para financiar a Evo Morales,'" *La Nación*, 9 January 2020, <u>www.lanacion.com.ar/el-mundo/bolivia-detuvo-mujer-viajaba-argentina-us-100-nid2322421.</u>

64 Lidia Mamani, "Pdvsa llegó a Bolivia con Evo y tras fracasos dejó de operar," *Página Siete*, 10 January 2020, <u>www.paginasiete.bo/econo-mia/2020/1/10/pdvsa-llego-bolivia-con-evo-tras-fracasos-dejo-de-oper-ar-243022.html</u>.

65 "Bolivia busca inversores para un hub aéreo en Santa Cruz," La Voz de Bolivia, 24 November 2019, <u>www.lavozdebolivia.com/bolivia-busca-inversores-para-un-hub-aereo-en-santa-cruz</u>.

66 Mery Vaca, "Bolivia 'es grande' para comprar armas," BBC News, 11 August 2009, <u>www.bbc.com/mundo/america_latina/2009/08/090811_2244_ar-</u> mas_bolivia_jg.

67 Julia Gurganus, "Russia: Playing a Geopolitical Game in Latin America," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 3 May 2018, <u>https://carn-egieendowment.org/2018/05/03/russia-playing-geopolitical-game-in-latin-america-pub-76228</u>.

68 Badanin et al., "Coca & Co."

69 Ibid.

70 Adam Robinson, "Analysis: Russian Media Come Out in Force Behind Bolivia's Ex-Leader," BBC Monitoring, 15 November 2019, <u>https://monitoring.bbc.</u> <u>co.uk/product/c2018k31</u>.

71 "[U.S.] State Department analyses found that the most shared tweet among Russian-linked accounts in the 24 hours after Mr. Morales's resignation was one by the former president himself — denouncing a 'coup' that he said had taken over. That tweet has since been deleted, but not before it was shared more than 85,000 times." For more, see: Lara Jakes, "As Protests in South America Surged, So Did Russian Trolls on Twitter, U.S. Finds," *New York Times*, 20 January 2020, <u>www.nytimes.com/2020/01/19/us/politics/south-america-russian-twitter.</u> *html.*

72 Daniel Gómez, "Rusia pone el foco en Bolivia y en unas elecciones en las que el MAS va unido y la oposición dividida," Alnavío, 3 February 2020, <u>https://</u> alnavio.com/noticia/20334/actualidad/rusia-pone-el-foco-en-bolivia-y-en-unaselecciones-en-las-que-el-mas-va-unido-y-la-oposicion-dividida.html.







National Endowment for Democracy Supporting freedom around the world



ABOUT THE NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR DEMOCRACY

The National Endowment for Democracy (NED) is a private, nonprofit foundation dedicated to the growth and strengthening of democratic institutions around the world. Each year, NED makes more than 1,700 grants to support the projects of non-governmental groups abroad who are working for democratic goals in more than 90 countries. Since its founding in 1983, the Endowment has remained on the leading edge of democratic struggles everywhere, while evolving into a multifaceted institution that is a hub of activity, resources, and intellectual exchange for activists, practitioners, and scholars of democracy the world over.

ABOUT THE FORUM

The International Forum for Democratic Studies at the National Endowment for Democracy (NED) is a leading center for analysis and discussion of the theory and practice of democracy around the world. The Forum complements NED's core mission—assisting civil society groups abroad in their efforts to foster and strengthen democracy—by linking the academic community with activists from across the globe. Through its multifaceted activities, the Forum responds to challenges facing countries around the world by analyzing opportunities for democratic transition, reform, and consolidation. The Forum pursues its goals through several interrelated initiatives: publishing the *Journal of Democracy*, the world's leading publication on the theory and practice of democracy; hosting fellowship programs for international democracy activists, journalists, and scholars; coordinating a global network of think tanks; and undertaking a diverse range of analytical initiatives to explore critical themes relating to democratic development.

1025 F Street, NW, Suite 800 | Washington, DC 20004 | (202) 378-9700 | ned.org





@thinkdemocracy